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 Local veterans of foreign wars 
ƎŀǘƘŜǊŜŘ ƻƴ ±ŜǘŜǊŀƴΩǎ 5ŀȅΣ 
November 11, for a special Mass 
in their honor at 7:00 p.m. at 
St. Fidelis Catholic Church. 
The Mass was celebrated by 
Fr. Harvey Dinkel. 
 The V.F.W. and V.F.W. 
Auxiliary members held a 
meeting following Mass. 

RIGHT: George Dinkel and Denis 
Schulte roll up the American flag for 

storage following Mass. 

Several veterans gather in the front pews of St. Fidelis Church to celebrate a Mass in their honor. 
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ABOVE: Father Mike Scully helps 
serve plates full of fried chicken and 

mashed potatoes to those in 
attendance.  

 
LEFT: In the kitchen of the Parish 

Activity Center, Bertha Brungardt 
creates a beautiful display of dessert 

that almost looks too good to eat. 

ABOVE: Dorothy Goetz, Mary Frances 
Dreiling, and Tina Rajewski look over 

the Christmas decorations they  set 
up in the Meal Site room. 

 
LEFT: About 20 people enjoyed the 
meal at the Third Age Christmas 

party.  

Third Age 

Celebrates Christmas 

in Style  

 The Third Age Committee 
sponsored a Christmas party 
starting at noon on Sunday, 
December 12, in the Meal Site 
Room of the Parish Activity Center. 
 Following a delicious meal, the 
group played cards. 
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 The blessing of the outside crib at 
St. Fidelis Church was held on Sunday, 
December 5, in conjunction with the 
Citywide Light Up and a visit from 
Santa Claus. Fr. Mike Scully led the 
blessing, after which members of the 
St. Fidelis Choir sang several songs 
while waiting for Santa to arrive on the 
cityõs fire truck. Gorham State Bank 
and Robben Insurance provided hot 
cocoa, apple cider, and 
cookies. Sunflower 
Bank and the City of 
Victoria gave each 
child a bag of 
goodies. 
 A b o u t 
70 people 
attended. 

Crib Blessing and Citywide Light Up 
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 According to historical notes of the church, the crib 
statues displayed outside St. Fidelis Catholic Church 
during the Advent and Christmas seasons were 
purchased in 1951 from an Oberammergau, Germany, 
company for $2,670.00 plus an extra $580.00 for 
shipping. Ever since then, volunteers in the parish have 
meticulously placed the life-sized statues into position so everyone can view them and wonder in awe at the miracle the 
scene depicts.  
 In 2010 through the efforts of volunteers Paul Schippers, Alan Schulte, Jeff Hertel, Troy Schippers, Rick Rupp, and 
James Brungardt, and church maintenance man Joe Brungardt, the crib was once again set up in the plaza area of the 
church on Wednesday, December 1. But this year, the statues looked brighter due to the restoration given them by Rick 
through his business, Rupp Arts & Signs. 
 Rick said he painted the statues 15 years ago, but they desperately needed fixing up again. A few of the solid cherry 
wood statues had fingers and, in one case, an entire arm broken off due to the wood cracking from being in an 
uncontrolled environment. Rick put a clear coat on them to help protect the paint, but extra care needs to be given 
when they are stored after the Christmas season. For the future, Rick suggested blankets be put over the statues during 
storage which will help control the temperature. 
 To fix broken hands, ears, and other parts of the statues, Rick had to screw pieces together. Looking at the finished 
product, you would not know there was a problem with cracks and breakage. 
 Care was taken to face the statues in the proper direction as the men lifted each statue, estimated to weigh 80 
pounds to 150 pounds each, from a truck bed and placed them under the shelter of the current wooden stable donated 
in 1995 in memory of deceased parishioner Beverly Dinkel. As the cow was set in position, Troy Schippers noted that it 
ƴŜŜŘŜŘ ǘƻ ŦŀŎŜ ǘƘŜ ōŀōȅ WŜǎǳǎ ōŜŎŀǳǎŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǎǘƻǊȅ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ŎƻǿΩǎ ōǊŜŀǘƘ ǘƻǳŎƘŜŘ ǘƘŜ ōŀōȅΩǎ ŦŀŎŜΦ 
 Back after a long absence was the crown held by one of the three wise kings. Leland Dinkel fashioned a new wooden 
crown that could fit into the hand of the king and then Rick painted it. Troy remarked that he remembered the king 
holding a crown when he was young. After the crown mysteriously disappeared, Troy said people often mistook the king 
ŦƻǊ WƻǎŜǇƘ ōŜŎŀǳǎŜ ƘŜ ǿŀǎ ƪƴŜŜƭƛƴƎ ƴŜȄǘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ōŀōȅΩǎ ŎǊŀŘƭŜΦ IƻǿŜǾŜǊΣ WƻǎŜǇƘ ƛǎ ŀŎǘǳŀƭƭȅ ǎǘŀƴŘƛƴƎ ƴŜȄǘ ǘƻ aŀǊȅΦ ²ƛǘƘ 
the crown back in its rightful place, the two men can be easily identified. 
 Rick worked on painting the statues for almost a year. In January 2010, after the 2009 Christmas season, the statues 

ǿŜǊŜ ƳƻǾŜŘ ǘƻ Ƙƛǎ ōǳǎƛƴŜǎǎΩǎ 
location on Main Street in 
Victoria. He toiled from January 
until the last week of 
November restoring the 
statues. The process involved 
stripping as much of the old 
paint off as possible and then 
priming each of the statues 
before colorful paint was 
applied. By adding shading, Rick 
gave each of the human and 
animal statues a life-like 
appearance. 

The outside crib statues were made in Oberammergau, Germany, noted for its woodcarvers 
and its world famous Passion Play since 1634. Gripped by war, poverty, and plague, the 
villagers of Oberammergau, in the Bavaria Alps about 62 miles south of Munich in southern 
Germany, vowed back in 1633 to put on a òpassion playó every ten years. Today 
Oberammergau is home to 5300 inhabitants, with about half of them participating in the 
Passion Play. The play is performed on an open-air stage and is 5 hours long. The 2010 play 
was held from May 15 to October 3. Visit oberammergau-passion.com for more information 
on Oberammergau and the Passion Play. 

ABOVE: Paul Schippers, left, and Joe Brungardt begin to stabilize 
the crib after Paul used his tractor to maneuver the stable onto the 
St. Fidelis Church plaza. 
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ABOVE: Jeff Hertel, left, and Troy Schippers move one of the 
kings inside the stable as Rick Rupp, Alan Schulte, and 
James Brungardt stand ready to help as needed. 

LEFT: Rick Rupp works on a Madonna and Child statue that 
belongs to St. Jospehõs Catholic Community Church in New 
Almeno.  In the background awaiting Rickõs attention is an 

angel statue from Immaculate Heart of Mary Church in Hays. 

 Over the years Rick Rupp has used his talents to the 
benefit of St. Fidelis Church. Not only does he share his 
singing voice at Masses as a member of the St. Fidelis Adult 
Choir and Trilogy, but he is also blessed with a talent for 
drawing and painting.  
 This past Christmas season, banners that Rick designed 
hung at the back of the church wishing visitors long life, 
health, and peace in both English and German. He recently 
made a vinyl sign displaying office and gift shop hours for 
the front door of the Parish Activity Center. Other signs he 
Ƙŀǎ ƳŀŘŜ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ά/ŀǘƘŜŘǊŀƭ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ tƭŀƛƴǎέ ƎǊŜŜǘ ǘǊŀŦŦƛŎ ƻƴ 
Interstate 70 and on the highway leading into town as well 
as on east Highway 40. About 20 years ago, he repainted the 
cement statues in St. Fidelis Cemetery. And in 2010, Rick 
spent an estimated 1,900 hours restoring the statues for St. 
CƛŘŜƭƛǎ /ƘǳǊŎƘΩǎ ƻǳǘŘƻƻǊ ŎǊƛōΦ  
 He is in the process of repainting four cement statues in 
St. Boniface Cemetery, but this project is delayed until 

Spring when temperatures will be 60 or above.   
 Rick does much of his work out of his studio on Main 
Street in Victoria. The building previously housed Rupp 
Hardware, owned by Rick. After about 12 years, Rick 
decided to close the hardware store and give sign painting a 
try full time. When Gorham State Bank moved into the front 
of the building, Rick made arrangements to use the back 
side for his studio.  
 wƛŎƪΩǎ ǎƛƎƴ ǇŀƛƴǘƛƴƎ ƧƻǳǊƴŜȅ ōŜƎŀƴ ŀōƻǳǘ оф ȅŜŀǊǎ ŀƎƻ ƛƴ 
his home basement and then his garage, eventually moving 
to its current location. Since youth, he was always 
interested in drawing. He took classes at Fort Hays State 
University and worked for Hallmark for a few months after 
graduation. His next job, where he could be more creative, 
was with KAYS TV.  The advent of computers pretty well 
eliminated his KAYS job, so he moved on to the hardware 
store business. 
 Now, computers are once again encompassing his work 
as he strives to advance from hand-drawn to computer-
generated art to compete with the turnaround time that 
customers demand.  He taught himself how to use the Flexi 
7.5 computer program which allows him to create vinyl 
signs more quickly and less expensively for his customers. 
However, he still enjoys painting murals by hand. 
 Asked if he ever gets bored with the tedious work 
ƛƴǾƻƭǾŜŘ ƛƴ ǊŜǎǘƻǊƛƴƎ ǎǘŀǘǳŜǎΣ wƛŎƪ ŀƴǎǿŜǊŜŘΣ άbƻΣ L Ƨǳǎǘ 
ŜƴƧƻȅ ŀǊǘΦέ 

 ¢ƘŜ ƻǳǘǎƛŘŜ ŎǊƛō ŀǘ {ǘΦ CƛŘŜƭƛǎ /ƘǳǊŎƘ ǿŀǎƴΩǘ ǘƘŜ 
only one getting attention. The inside crib surrounded 
by a number of lighted trees also needed to be set up. 
Volunteering for the task on Monday, December 13, 
were (left to right) in front Joe Brungardt, Anita Braun, 
Katie Scheck, Dorothy Goetz, Darlene Dreiling, Ollie 
Kuhn, and Pete Braun and in back Fritz Braun, Verda 
and Ivan Werner, Peggy Fitzpatrick, and Phyllis and Bob 
Stramel.  



 In recent years Bishop Paul Coakley made a habit of saying Mass at St. Boniface Catholic Church in Vincent 
sometime during the Advent/Christmas season. This year was no differentτexcept that it was his last visit as 
bishop of the Salina Diocese. He will be installed as the archbishop of the Oklahoma City diocese on February 11. 
 The parishioners of St. Boniface asked Bishop Coakley to bless the new door at the entrance to their church 
before celebrating a 9:30 a.m. Mass on Sunday, December 19. Through the generosity of memorials given at the 
time of the death of Rod Page, a St. Boniface parishioner, a beautiful new door was installed. The memorials also 
provided funds for a new handicapped-accessible cement walkway leading into the church and new tile in the 
entryway. Randy Huser said he and others were working up to the last minute the night before the blessing 
finishing the cement work and laying the tile. The new door was hung around Thanksgiving time. 
 After a candle lighting ceremony performed by all the children in attendance as the choir sang, the crowd 

gathered 
outside to 
watch as the bishop 
blessed the door and 
invited everyone to 
άŜƴǘŜǊ ǘƘŜ ŘƻƻǊ ƛƴǘƻ 
/ƘǊƛǎǘΩǎ ƘƻƳŜΦέ 5ǳǊƛƴƎ 
the consecration of the 
Eucharist, the bishop 
prayed that God bless 
άƳŜΣ ȅƻǳǊ ǳƴǿƻǊǘƘȅ 
servant, and all your 
ōƛǎƘƻǇǎΤέ ƘƻǿŜǾŜǊΣ 
based on remarks made 
by St. Boniface 
parishioners, they 
thought him quite 
worthy to stand at their 
altar to say Mass. 
  

ABOVE: To begin the celebration, children in attendance lit candles 
around the altar and down the side aisles. 
 
BELOW: Choir members lined up first to receive Holy Communion 
so they could return to singing for the special occasion. 

ABOVE: Bishop Coakley and the young altar servers stand in 
front of the new door as they wait for the ceremonies to begin.  

ABOVE: Bishop Coakley and the altar 
servers congregate on the newly poured 
walkway as they wait for parishioners and 
guests to file outside for the blessing. The 
bishop blessed the door using holy water 
(below) and incense (right). Helping serve 
were (left to right) Kirk Huser, Jacy Braun, 
Brady Leiker, Colten Leiker and Lakin 
Eckroat. 



 In recent years Bishop Paul Coakley made a habit of saying Mass at St. Boniface Catholic Church in Vincent 
sometime during the Advent/Christmas season. This year was no differentτexcept that it was his last visit as 
bishop of the Salina Diocese. He will be installed as the archbishop of the Oklahoma City diocese on February 11. 
 The parishioners of St. Boniface asked Bishop Coakley to bless the new door at the entrance to their church 
before celebrating a 9:30 a.m. Mass on Sunday, December 19. Through the generosity of memorials given at the 
time of the death of Rod Page, a St. Boniface parishioner, a beautiful new door was installed. The memorials also 
provided funds for a new handicapped-accessible cement walkway leading into the church and new tile in the 
entryway. Randy Huser said he and others were working up to the last minute the night before the blessing 
finishing the cement work and laying the tile. The new door was hung around Thanksgiving time. 
 After a candle lighting ceremony performed by all the children in attendance as the choir sang, the crowd 

gathered 
outside to 
watch as the bishop 
blessed the door and 
invited everyone to 
άŜƴǘŜǊ ǘƘŜ ŘƻƻǊ ƛƴǘƻ 
/ƘǊƛǎǘΩǎ ƘƻƳŜΦέ 5ǳǊƛƴƎ 
the consecration of the 
Eucharist, the bishop 
prayed that God bless 
άƳŜΣ ȅƻǳǊ ǳƴǿƻǊǘƘȅ 
servant, and all your 
ōƛǎƘƻǇǎΤέ ƘƻǿŜǾŜǊΣ 
based on remarks made 
by St. Boniface 
parishioners, they 
thought him quite 
worthy to stand at their 
altar to say Mass. 
  

RIGHT: A crowd of 
about 80 to 90 

people re-enters 
the church after 

the door blessing. 

TOP: After Mass Bishop Coakley visits with Tayla Geist 
about her reason for being on crutches and wishes her a 
speedy recovery. 
 
ABOVE: Joyce Wellbrock, Julian Huser, and others wait 
for Delores Aistrup to finish visiting with Bishop 
Coakley so they can have their turns to greet the bishop. 
Delores is a good friend of Sheila Page and attended the 
celebration to honor Sheilaõs husband Rod. 

Need names of the parishioners 

in line to shake hands 
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 Following the Mass at St. Boniface Church on 
Sunday, December 19, parishioners invited Bishop Paul 
Coakley and all those in attendance to a brunch in the 
ōƛǎƘƻǇΩǎ ƘƻƴƻǊ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ YƴƛƎƘǘǎ ƻŦ /ƻƭǳƳōǳǎ Iŀƭƭ ƛƴ ±ƛŎǘƻǊƛŀΦ 
 Recruited for kitchen duty were Glen Unrein, Curtis Wittman, Tom Tholen, 
and Ollie Kuhn. While Mass was being celebrated at St. Boniface, these men 
were cooking up a meal of scrambled eggs, sausage links, ham, hash browns, 
coffee, and orange juice. 
 As people ate, Loren VonLintel told the crowd of about 80 to 90 people 
about the St. Boniface Facebook page he and Randy Huser 
have been downloading pictures and videos to for the 
past year. 
 Next up was Kristin Huser who showed a Powerpoint 
presentation which demonstrated the variety of 
stewardship activities the children of the parish were 
involved in throughout the year. She displayed about 38 
slides as the Kenny Chesney song ά¢Ƙŀƴƪ DƻŘ ŦƻǊ YƛŘǎέ 
played in the background. 
 Finally, Carol Freitag and Mike Eckroat took center 
stage as Randy called Bishop Coakley to the front of the 
room. Carol and Mike presented the bishop with a Pearl of 
the Prairie rosary made of Swarovski pearl. Randy said the gift was 
intended to be given as a remembrance from the St. Boniface parish, 
but now that Bishop Coakley was moving on to a new position as 
archbishop of the Oklahoma City Diocese, the rosary was also a 
farewell gift to him. 
 Carol said the Pearl of the Prairie rosaries are made by a lady in 

Munjor and are available for sale in a variety of 
beads, such as family birth stones. Rosaries can 

be purchased by contacting 
Carol at 735-9282. 

FROM TOP:  (1) Randy Huser and Loren VonLintel 
prepare to demonstrate the St. Boniface Church 

Facebook page. Both men have been adding photos 
and videos to the page throughout the year. 

 
(2) Tom Tholen and Ollie Kuhn were recruited to help 

with cooking the brunch. 
 

(3) Parishioners help themselves to a delicious  brunch 
menu of ham, sausage, eggs, and more. 

 
(4) Randy Huser watches the screen as Kristin Huser 

displays a Powerpoint presentation about the 
stewardship provided by the children of the parish. 
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ABOVE: (left to right) Kelton Unrein, Dylan Kuhn, Cameron Dinkel, Steve Hoteling, and 
Jordan Bleske pose with the many boxes and bags of non-perishable food they delivered to 
the Parish Activity Center on Tuesday, November 23. The food, donated by students and 
collected during the Victoria High Schoolõs òStack the Dooró activities, helped fill the 
Christmas baskets distributed annually by the Family Life Commission. Students were 
excused from regular classes if they were able to completely block the doorways to the 
classrooms with the food. This was the second year for the STUCO-sponsored òStack the 

Dooró event. Cereal was a popular item since students discovered it was a lot 
easier to cover a doorway with cereal boxes than with canned goods. 

ABOVE: (clockwise from left) Tayla Geist, 
Audrey Crawford, Morgan Schremmer, 
Rylee Broyles, teacher Connie Braun, and 
Brooke Schmidt wrap clothes that would 
be part of the 36 Christmas baskets 
distributed during the 2010 season. 
 
LEFT: A second crew arrived in the 
afternoon to finish wrapping the clothes 
and to prepare plates of goodies that 
would be given to shut-ins. Pictured left 
to right: Morgan Schremmer, Breanna 
Robben, teacher Connie Braun, Courtney 
Unrein, and Sarah Kuhn.  

 The FCCLA at Victoria High School 
again this year helped Bertha Brungardt 
with the Family Life Commission 
Christmas baskets. The morning of 
Tuesday, December 12, the girls shopped 
for clothing using sizes and information 
provided by basket recipients. 
 The girls then reported to the break 
room at the Parish Activity Center to sort 
and wrap the items, carefully notating 
which items went into each package so 
families would receive the correct gifts. 
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ABOVE: Daughters of Isabella members 
begin to arrive at the organizationõs 

Christmas party and choose a place to sit 
at one of the beautifully decorated tables. 

 
LEFT: Santa checks to see what Reanna 

Green wants for Christmas. Reanna was 
at the Knights of Columbus  party with 

her  grandmother Delilah Green. 
 

BOTTOM LEFT: Grant Weber smiles as 
Grace Younger reaches for a bag of 

goodies. In the meantime, Graceõs sister 
Myah tries to get the attention of Santa. 
The girls came to the K. of C. party with 
their parents, Mike and Sarah Younger. 

 
BOTTOM RIGHT:  Kelsi Wilson shows her 

son, Derrius Mason, a picture on her 
camera while other K. of C. members 

and guests visit around them. 

 The Knights of Columbus Hall in 
Victoria got a lot of use during 
December with numerous Christmas 
gatherings. 
 On Sunday, December 5, the 
Victoria Daughters of Isabella gathered 
after the 10:00 a.m. Mass in a 
beautifully decorated hall for their 
annual party which included a meal and 
gift giving. With so many members in 
attendance, they decided to use the 
time to pose for a picture that will be 
ǳǎŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ {ǘΦ CƛŘŜƭƛǎ /ƘǳǊŎƘΩǎ 
Centennial History Book. 
 The Knights of Columbus also 
celebrated Christmas with a chicken 
noodle and chili soup supper on Sunday, 
December 19. The M&M Girls (a 
nickname Frank Mermis gave to Mary 
Mermis and Marilyn Braun) spent the 
afternoon cooking the soups. Father 
Mike Scully dropped by to lead a 
blessing before the meal. 
 Curtis Sander then led those in 
attendance in singing several Christmas 
songs before Santa Claus arrived 
around 6:30 p.m. to greet the 
young ones in the crowd. 
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 The St. Fidelis Choir was one of the featured choirs during the annual Fort Hays Cathedral Concert performed in St. 
CƛŘŜƭƛǎ /ŀǘƘƻƭƛŎ /ƘǳǊŎƘ ƻƴ {ǳƴŘŀȅΣ 5ŜŎŜƳōŜǊ мнΦ ¢ƘŜȅ ƧƻƛƴŜŘ ǘƘŜ /ƻƴŎŜǊǘ /ƘƻƛǊ ǘƻ ǎƛƴƎ άGlory to Godέ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜƴ ǇǊƻŎŜŜŘŜŘ 
ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ŦǊƻƴǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƎǊƻǳǇ ǘƻ ǎƛƴƎ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǊŜƴŘƛǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ άHodieέΦ 
 The St. Fidelis Choir was included this year as an acknowledgement of the 100th anniversary celebration of the building 
ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ά/ŀǘƘŜŘǊŀƭ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ tƭŀƛƴǎέΦ ¢ƘŜ ŎƘǳǊŎƘ ǿƛƭƭ ŎŜƭŜōǊŀǘŜ ǘƘŜ άCƛǊǎǘ wƛƴƎƛƴƎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ .Ŝƭƭǎέ ƛƴ ŎƻƴƧǳƴŎǘƛƻƴ ǿƛǘƘ CƛŘŜƭƛǎŦŜǎǘ on 
Memorial Day, Monday, May 30, and then the grand centennial celebration will be held Sunday, August 28, recognizing the 
original dedication of the church back on August 27, 1911. 
 The Fort Hays Cathedral Concert, in its 25th year, was presented twiceτat 3:00 and 6:30 p.m.τwith both 
performances attracting huge crowds. The concert was produced and directed by Dr. Terry Crull of Fort Hays State 

University. 
 B e t w e e n 
c o n c e r t s , 
par t i c ipan ts 
were provided 
with a soup 
and sandwich 
meal prepared 
by the Victoria 
V.F.W. Ladies 
Auxiliary at a 
cost of $5 per 
person. The 
meal was 
served in the 
V i c t o r i a 
E l e m e n t a r y 
S c h o o l 
Cafeteria. 

2 5 t h  C a t h e d r a l  C o n c e r t  
I n c l u d e s  S t . F i d e l i s  C h o i r   

ABOVE: Kathy Dreiling-Amrein directs 
the St. Fidelis Choir during practice 

earlier in the afternoon on the day of the 
concert. Kathyõs father, Benny Schulte, 
did the arrangement for the òHodieó song 

the choir sang. 
 

RIGHT: Every year, the Fort Hays 
Cathedral Concert draws huge crowds. 

Pews in St. Fidelis Church were filled 
back to the very last row during both 

performances, reminding some people 
of the way Christmas Midnight Mass 

attendance used to be. 


